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Rocky Mountain Conservancy
Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
Grant Hall Project

August 25, 2022
 Via Zoom Video Conference
Board Members: Brian Ross, Howdy Fry, Christina Kraft, Walt Borneman, Tim Davis, Lynne Geweke, Charles Cofas, Katherine Dines, Joel Mayo, Kim Skyelander, Zac Wiebe, Jim Pickering, Rich Fedorchak, Claudine Perrault, Jan Robertson
Staff: Estee Rivera Murdock, Carolyn Carlson, Jess Willuweit, Lisa Oakley
Absent:  none
Call to Order – 2:07 PM
· Brian Ross, Charles Cofas and Jess Willuweit presented on and encouraged questions and open discussions on:

· Grant Property: workforce housing/fellows & RMNP needs

· We cannot fulfill the RMC mission if we cannot secure and house the people needed

· The value of this donation was $340,000 ($146,000 land & $194,000 previous cabins). This gift was made with the intention that the land would be used for workforce housing

· Selected Steve Lane of Basis Architecture to design workforce housing

· The project will consist of two duplexes for a total of four units. Each unit will be two stories with approximately 1,350 square feet. Each unit will have a living room, kitchen/dining area, four bedrooms and two full bathrooms

· 1 Unit to be ADA compliant

· As part of the land gift negotiations with the Grants, and agreement was reached to limit the height of any construction and to limit the number of occupants. The proposed height of our development is below the agreed upon limitation. The occupant limit we agreed to is 20

· Grant family has 1st right of refusal upon any future sale of property

· There are two parking spaces in the lower-level garage of each unit for a total of eight covered parking spaces. There are an additional 3 off-street parking spaces, on the west side of the site, including a handicap space with direct access to the ADA designed unit. Parking for an additional eight cars is available, off street, in the driveways, in front of the garages. On street parking is also an option

· For environmental reasons, the plan is to use all electric heating and cooling equipment. Pursuant to code, the buildings will be pre-wired for solar panels and electric vehicle charging stations in the garages

· It is RMC’s intention to use quality building materials on the exterior, so the structures last a very long time. The structures will be built in accordance with the 2021 International Building code as amended by Larimer County. The units will be constructed of low maintenance, high efficiency material including, poured concrete, wood framed walls, joists, and engineered trusses. Exterior walls wills will have a 1-inch external continuous insulation. Siding materials include manufactured stone and fiber-cement siding. Roofing material will be 30-year asphalt shingles. All windows will be double pane

· The interior finishes we plan to select will be good quality but functional. Given people will be moving in and out with some frequency, the intent is that the materials be durable, yet easy to clean. Because it is relatively inexpensive, we have added exterior balconies to provide a modest amount of outdoor living space

· The furniture and household materials needed to furnish each unit is detailed in the attached Appendix E.  It is estimated that furnishings, linens, cookware, and initial supplies would cost approximately $40,000 (total for the 4 units). Note, major appliances will be provided by the General Contractor. The RMC Philanthropy Team plans to approach large furniture sellers and ask for furniture donations

· Most units would be rented seasonally but others may be year-round

· Estimating $3.1M total:
· $2,830,544 Buildings (includes $49K contingency)

· $120,000 Architecture/Oversight Fees

· $40,000 Furnishings

· $6,200 Builders Risk Insurance

· $100,000 Additional RMC Contingency

· RMC’s financial position will largely remain the same. It is essentially a balance sheet change, as this project has a large cash expenditure, yet it will be creating a new capital asset of an equal amount

· Estimated net annual operating cost to maintain these buildings is $10K. Currently RMC is paying $20K in housing expenditures for Park Housing and Rentals, this amount is expected to increase in 2023

· Proposition to self-fund this project:

· As a 501(c)(3) organization RMC will not qualify for a traditional mortgage

· A CHFA loan requires certain revenue thresholds and habitant criteria that RMC may be unable to prove/provide

· All rental income received on debt financed property (even if it is related to our mission and programs) will be considered UBTI (Unrelated Business Taxable Income). RMC would have to pay income tax on the rental income with limited options to deduct expenses if there is a loan associated with the building

· Interest rate on loans have increased in 2022 and the Federal Reserve has announced intentions to have at least two more hikes in 2022 and more in 2023

· Builder’s Loan (One year loan): Additional interest cost to the project if we were to establish a builder’s loan at 6% interest is estimated to be $92,942 for 50% loan funded and $148,707 for 80% loan funded

· Assets to utilize for self-funding proposition:

· Currently RMC has $1,365,034 of Operating Reserves and earnings on these reserves. It is proposed that RMC utilize $765,034 for this project and maintain a $600K reserve balance

· As of 12/31/2021 RMC has $4,578,075 in Best Use Donations. Included in this balance are the Cooper Gift of $692,500, Peter Grant Estate Gift of $223,919.57, Liza Grant Gift of $25,000, Felsenburg Estate Gift of $390,000, Adams Estate Gift of $144,000, and an unrestricted reserve of $200,000. These funds are not subject to drawdown restrictions like the RMC Endowment funds are

· The Field Institute sale had cash proceeds of $712,549

· RMC has Savings and Aid Reserve and earnings on this reserve of $223,674. It is proposed that RMC utilize these funds for this project

· Cost of maintenance annually, estimated at approximately $45K: 

· $14K Taxes and Insurance

· $21K Utilities

· $5K Property Management

· $5K Maintenance Reserve

· Estimated that with this Grant Hall facility will generate $35K per year in rental revenue (assuming average of 75% occupancy at $8 per bed per day, consistent with current park housing amounts)

· Net cost per year of $10K. Currently RMC is paying around $20K per year in housing expense.

· Anticipated timeline:

· 8/30/2022: If approved by the board, have contractor and architect immediately apply for the building permit from Larimer County. 

· 10/28/22: Receive building permit (assuming 8-week permitting process) and start site work

·  June 2023: Order furniture

· Jan/Feb 2024: Complete construction and move in. Assumed 15-16 month construction period 

· Thank you to Charles Cofas for countless hours championing this project
Grant Hall Workforce Housing Project Motions

· To approve Kinley Built as the contractor for the Grant Hall project

· Motion: To approve the engagement of Kinley Built as the contractor for the Grant Hall project, subject to a mutually acceptable contract, with the completed project not to exceed $3.1M without further board approval

· Motion – Charles Cofas, Second – Howdy Fry, no objections, Katherine Dines - abstention due to absence without proxy, Kim Skyelander and Zac Wiebe granted proxy vote to Brian Ross, all approved

· To approve the opening of a “Grant Hall Building Account” at the Bank of Estes Park

· Motion: To approve the opening of a new account at the Bank of Estes Park to facilitate the financial transactions related to the Grant Hall building project

· Motion – Jim Pickering, Second – Howdy Fry, no objections, Katherine Dines - abstention due to absence without proxy, Kim Skyelander and Zac Wiebe granted proxy vote to Brian Ross, all approved

· To approve Vanguard Reserve as the new Operating Reserve

· Motion: To approve a board designation switch enabling the $600K already in Vanguard to become our new Vanguard Operating Reserve, and conversely un-designating our Citywide Operating Reserve of $600K and transferring the funds to the Bank of Estes Park Grant Hall Building Account

· Motion – Jim Pickering, Second – Charles Cofas, no objections, Katherine Dines - abstention due to absence without proxy, Kim Skyelander and Zac Wiebe granted proxy vote to Brian Ross, all approved

· To approve a board designation of approximately $1.5M in unrestricted donations and $200K of the unrestricted reserve to the Grant Hall Building Project

· Motion: To approve of a board designation of approximately $1.5M in unrestricted donations to the Grant Hall Building project. The board also approves of staff making the necessary fund transfers as presented to the board to fund the Bank of Estes Park Grant Hall building project

· Motion – Jim Pickering, Second – Rich Fedorchak, no objections, Katherine Dines - abstention due to absence without proxy, Kim Skyelander and Zac Wiebe granted proxy vote to Brian Ross, all approved

· To approve utilization of the Savings & Aid Reserve for the Grant Hall project

· Motion: To approve unrestricting the Savings & Aid Reserve of $100K and moving the funds and earnings to the Bank of Estes Park Grant Hall building project

· Motion – Jim Pickering, Second – Christina Kraft, no objections, Katherine Dines - abstention due to absence without proxy, Kim Skyelander and Zac Wiebe granted proxy vote to Brian Ross, all approved
Meeting Adjourned: 3:47 PM
